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Mission Statement 

The Vermont Center for Ecostudies advances the conservation of wildlife across the Americas 

through research, monitoring and citizen engagement. 

http://www.vtecostudies.org/Eduardobio.html


 

Dear Friends: 

It’s not often that VCE staff take time to collectively reflect on, let 

alone celebrate, the trajectory of our brief existence. Crafting a five-

year strategic plan, which we released in December (see the VCE  

website or contact me for a hard copy), provided ample opportunities 

throughout 2011 to do just that. The challenges we face, both day-to-

day and broader, often overshadow what we can legitimately claim as  

accomplishments. The pages that follow highlight some of VCE’s key 

2011 successes. Programmatically, we enjoyed a banner year, as we 

continued to apply solid science to achieve tangible conservation and 

to communicate widely to our diverse stakeholders, including you.  We 

are fiscally healthy, no small feat in the recent economic climate.  We 

have an engaged Board of Directors and a growing Advisory Council,  

all of whom provide invaluable guidance and support. 

To me, VCE always comes down to people, and fully half of this 2011 annual report underscores that vital fact.  

From our internal team of staff, Board and Advisors to our many external constituents — citizen scientists, scien-

tific colleagues, conservation partners, trainees, donors, and just plain friends — VCE’s success over the past 

four-plus years reflects a true and deep collaboration.  We look forward to expanding our reach and strengthen-

ing our connections with all of you in the months and years ahead.  Your support, in all its many forms, is by far 

VCE’s most valued asset. 

  

Director’s Message 
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If you would like to volunteer as a citizen scientist, please contact  
Sara Zahendra:  szahendra@vtecostudies.org  or 802-649-1431  

Hispaniolan Bird Conservation took a quantum leap with the hiring of 
Juan Carlos Martínez-Sanchez as VCE’s Caribbean Bird Conservation  
Coordinator, under the aegis of the International Bicknell’s Thrush  
Conservation Group. With a dual base in Haiti and the Dominican  
Republic, Juan Carlos brings seasoned leadership and a locally-based 
perspective to the immense conservation challenges facing Hispaniola 
and other Greater Antillean islands. 

 

VCE completed its U.S. launch of Mountain Birdwatch 2.0 (MBW2) in 
2011, as our Canadian partners initiated complementary MBW2 surveys 
in Québec and the Maritimes. In total, volunteers and staff surveyed 
1062 points along 189 routes across the breeding range of Bicknell’s 
Thrush.  The challenges of this model avian monitoring program were 
aptly articulated by citizen scientist Eric Teed, who noted of Dix  
Mountain in the Adirondacks: “Wow, this route is a slog! A long gnarly 
and wet hike in and 1,145 feet of elevation between points. Love it!” 

 

2011 brought culmination of 30,000 records that comprise the  
second-generation Vermont Breeding Bird Atlas. Results have been 
painstakingly compiled, analyzed, summarized, and interpreted to  
document changes in Vermont’s avian distributions over the past 25 
years. A detailed Atlas website is up and running, and we submitted a 
1000+-page manuscript to University of New England Press for  
production as a hard cover book. Publication is slated for early 2013, 
and a celebration of this milestone achievement will ensue! 

 

In 2011, VCE completed its 3-year study of population sizes and  
productivity of vernal pool-breeding amphibians at the Marsh-Billings-
Rockefeller National Historical Park.  Careful egg mass counts yielded 
population estimates of 1,206 breeding Wood Frogs, 891 Spotted  
Salamanders, and 751 Jefferson Salamanders. A cluster of four vernal 
pools near the Park’s center supported 90% of the area’s Wood Frog 
population, 81% of its Spotted Salamanders, and 58% of Jefferson  
Salamanders. As the Park moves to implement its forest management 
plan, VCE’s results provide critical baseline data to assess the effects of 
forestry on these three amphibian species. 

 

With our recovery in 2011 of an additional 12 Bobolink geolocators 
from Oregon, Nebraska, and Vermont, VCE gained groundbreaking  
insights into this songbird’s astounding 12,000-mile roundtrip migration. 
Data reveal breeding populations converging in space and time in 3  
sequential wintering areas, a rapid spring migration with speeds of up to 
79 km/hour, and newly-established western populations flying east in 
the fall to then follow traditional migration routes southward. 

Sound Science 
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“Never doubt that a small group of committed people can change the 
world. Indeed, it is the only thing that ever has. “   ~Margaret Mead  

The 2011 Julie Nicholson Citizen Scientist Award was presented to Ed 
Hack in recognition of his extraordinary passion and commitment to 
birds and wildlife conservation.  Ed has been a VCE citizen scientist  
volunteer for the Vermont Butterfly Survey and the first and second  
Vermont Breeding Bird Atlas.  He has also volunteered to enter historic 
VT eBird data, to organize the VT County Birding Quest, and to co-lead 
birding trips.  VCE is deeply grateful for Ed’s ongoing conservation efforts 
and commitment to VCE. 

 

The recovery of eastern Peregrine Falcons is among North America’s 
great conservation success stories. During 2011, VCE completed an  
analysis of Peregrine Falcon natal dispersal and survivorship in New  
England using data from nearly 1,000 peregrines banded as nestlings 
over the last 20 years.  Results (now in review for publication) show that 
the majority of Peregrine Falcons hatched in New England returned to 
breed as adults.  Site fidelity of breeding birds was strong, with banded 
adults returning to the same nest for an average of four consecutive 
years, some for as any as 11 years.   

 

After countless hours scanning >1,600 color-infrared aerial photographs 
through a stereo-scope, the Vermont Vernal Pool Mapping Project has 
mapped no fewer than 4,869 potential vernal pools statewide.  Of these, 
a hardy corps of volunteers has braved black flies, thunderstorms, and 
failing GPS batteries to field verify more than 500.  

 

An undersung but remarkably dedicated cadre of VCE citizen scientists 
devoted countless hours in 2011 to help organize and enter years of 
priceless data into Vermont eBird. Twenty-five boxes, hundreds of files, 
and thousands of paper records await digitizing, and steadfastly, these 
volunteers are chipping away at 26 years of historical Vermont bird  
records. Once analyzed, these data will help us recognize population  
declines and increases, evaluate changes in phenology, and identify how 
the changes in our landscape affect bird populations across the state.  So 
far, these spirited volunteers have entered over 5,000 historic sightings 
into eBird — a treasure trove of information on the conservation status 
of Vermont’s birds. 

 

The Vermont Loon Recovery Project continued its strong upward  
trajectory in 2011, involving >250 volunteers who monitored loon pairs, 
put out nest warning signs and nesting rafts, and assisted with rescues of 
loons in distress.  Vermont’s breeding loon population reflects these  
citizen scientists’ remarkable dedication — 72 pairs attempted to nest, 
51 of which successfully raised 60 chicks that survived through August.  
This is one of Vermont’s great wildlife success stories! 

Tangible Outcomes 
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Accountability 

2011 Revenue Sources and Uses 

 Income  

      Restricted Project Income $388,392 

        Program Income       $3,109 

      Donations   $269,002 

      Investments           $956 

      Other         $1,919 

 Total Income   $663,378 

 Expense  

      Personnel    $460,130 

      Business           $27,334 

      Contract Services    $55,550 

      General Office       $25,760 

      Mailing        $5,772 

      Travel      $29,597 

      Meeting & Entertainment     $1,032 

      Equipment         $3,401 

      Facilities        $18,600 

      Insurance           $7,754 

      Bank Fees                 $774 

      Miscellaneous           $1,735 

 Total Expense   $637,438 

 Net Income     $25,939  

Assets    

     Current Assets    

          Operating Accounts  $268,116 

 Accounts Receivable  $193,576 

 Prepaids         $5,461 

     Total Current Assets   $467,153 

     Fixed Assets   

 Furniture and Equipment      $6,001 

     Total Fixed Assets       $6,001 

Total Assets        $473,154  

Liabilities & Equity  

     Liabilities    

         Current Liabilities   

 Accounts Payable       $9,392 

 Credit Cards          $723 

 Accruals       $37,675 

 Deferred Revenue    $39,528 

 Payroll Liabilities          $236 

          Total Current Liabilities   $87,554 

          Total Liabilities    $87,554 

    Equity    

 Unrestricted Net Assets  $359,660 

 Net Income      $25,940 

    Total Equity    $385,600 

Total Liability & Equity   $473,154  

2011 Profit/Loss and Balance Sheet 

www.vtecostudies.org www.vtecostudies.org 



Tributes 

Pat Nye, a passionate lover of loons and longtime 

VCE friend, passed away in August after a long and 

courageous battle with cancer.  Among Vermont’s 

legion of committed loon conservationists, no one 

exuded more fervor and dedication to loons than 

Pat.  The breeding pair on Mt. Holly’s Lake Ninevah 

could have had no greater champion, and in many 

respects the Ninevah loons were truly “hers”.  

Almost single-handedly responsible for their long 

track record of successful nesting, Pat’s zeal was in 

fact fundamentally about giving back.  She’d be the 

first to admit that she gained far more from the loons than she gave.  The 

birds connected her to the landscape that was so much at the fabric of her 

being – from Ninevah’s waters, to the forests, mountains and even oceans 

beyond. 
 

“Nature is not a place to visit. It is home.”   
                                                          ~ Gary Snyder  

Katharine G. Blakely 
      The Cronkite Family 

Ben Cherington 
     Gretchen Cherington  
 and Michael O’Leary 

Chip Darmstadt 
     Ann B. Day 

Ernest J. Franzgrote 
      Amy Douglas 

Eric Hanson 
    Matthew and Monica DiMagno 
     Janice Parsons 

Brian and Sandi Lincoln 
     Crawford and Ann Lincoln 

Trevor Lloyd-Evans 
     Brian Harrington 

Bruce Peterson 
     Donald Peterson and Amy Rader 

Rosalind Renfrew 
     Dick and Bar Catlin 
     Vermont Woods Studio 

Ted Richards 
     Paula A. Gills 

Chris Rimmer 
     Anonymous (2) 

Vermont 
     Marcia Liotard 

Deceased Members of the Baker and 
Boyer Families 
     Mr. and Mrs. Romeo Boyer 

James W. Brown, DMD 
     Beverly M. Brown 

John S. Cary 
     Anne Dannenberg 

Cleo 
     Barb Zander and Dennis Casey 

Joan Collin’s Mother 
     Joan Howlett and Ann Beaulieu 

R. Allyn Culver II 
     Tina Culver 

Carole Graham 
     Claire Chomentowski 

Louise Holmes 
     Paul Holmes 

Jane W. Hoope 
     St. Johnsbury Animal Hospital  
and Dr. Robert Hoppe 

Patricia Jarvis 
     Elaine and Thomas Bacon 
     Elizabeth Evelti 
     Kevin and Polly Murdough 
     Jennifer and Albert Russell 

Elizabeth Kleinert 
     Ginny Kauffman 

Gifts in Memory of Patricia Ann Nye 

     Bill and Merrill Beveridge 

     Margaret and Martin Blane 

     Anne Cherico 

     Francis and Carol DeVine 

     Dod and Susan Fraser 

     Dr. Thomas Gutheil 

     Martha Harrison 

     Sandra Hoeh 

     Edie and Cliff Jones, Jr. 

     Marge and Rich Killian 

     Cris Lamdin 

     Alex and Joan McCallum 

     Mount Holly Community Historical Museum 

     Ninevah Foundation 

     Mark Pecker and Betsey McGee 

     Donald and Rebecca Robinson 

     Chris and Dick Salerno 

     Emily Sloan 

     Juliane Stautner 

     Richard and Charlene Stoltenhoff 

     Marcy Tanger 

     Ellen K. Viereck 

     David and Keay Wagner 

     Steve and Chris Warsaw 

     Willard and Delores Yeats 

Ruth and Eugene Kosche 
     G. Richard and Bonita Dundas 

Ernest Licht 
     Linda Romans 

Alice Milazzo 
     Mark Milazzo 

Deb Miller 
     Deb and John Caulo 

W. Perry Neff 
     Mimi Neff 

Julie Nicholson 
     Polly Foley 
     Betty Gilbert 
     Kate Olgiati and Dory Rice 
     Sara Jean Sangdahl 

Byron Connor Roosa 
     Richard and Kathryn Roosa 

Hertha Shaw 
     Dr. and Mrs. W. C. Renfro 

Paul Terry 
     Christine Terry 

Wilbert E. and Anita I. Thompson 
     Dr. Kevin D. and Valerie Crowley 

Linda A. Wagner 
     Howard Wagner 

William L. Wilson 
     Tom and Carlyn Jervis 

          Gifts Given in Memory               Gifts Given in Honor 

www.vtecostudies.org www.vtecostudies.org 

     Remembering Pat Nye 

http://www.goodreads.com/author/show/1230.Gary_Snyder


Leaders  
10K+ 

VCE wishes to thank its contributors  
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Guardians  
$5,000 to $9,999 

Anonymous (2) 

Binnacle Family Foundation 

The Bobolink Foundation 

Thomas Marshall Foundation 

George Clark 

Norman and Jane Hanson 

Drs. Peter and Karen Hanson 

Key and Company, LLC 

Jared and Songmei Keyes 

Warren and Barry King 

Precision Contract Manufacturing  
 Image-Tek 

Charles and Clare Rimmer 

Riverledge Foundation 

Stewart Foundation 

The William P. Wharton Trust 

The Windham Foundation, Inc. 

Protectors 
$1,000 to $4,999 

Anonymous 

Paul J. Beisswenger, MD and  
   CarolynneT.  Krusi 

Peter W. and Ruth H. Brooke Fund 

Charles E. and Edna T. Brundage  
   Foundation 

Carolyn Foundation 

CVPS 

Conroy Family Foundation 

Gerrit and Deborah Crosby 

Will and Laurie Danforth 

John and Margot Ernst 

Anne Felton Spencer 

The Robert K. and Annabel Joyce  
    Jones Foundation, Inc. 

Sarah Jones 

Emily Landecker Foundation, Inc. 

Lintilhac Foundation Inc. 

Charlotte S. Metcalf 

Guy and Shirley Nichols 

Mr. and Mrs. Samuel J. Palmisano 

Darlene and Ernest Palola 

Judy Peterson 

The Redducs Foundation 

The Grace Jones Richardson Trust 

Chris and Leslie Rimmer 

Ruth Stewart 

Transcanada Hydro Northeast 

Vermont Community Foundation 

Carter and Lissa Winstanley 

William and Joanna Wright 

Conservers 
$500 to $999 
Anne Brooke 

Priscilla and William Chester 

Micheal Corcoran 

Bob Corroon 

Mary Crane and Paul Wieczoreck 

Mr. and Mrs. Charles B. Curtis 

Eugene B. and Nina L. Doggett  
    Charitable Fund 

Judy Geer and Dick Dreissigacker 

Alexander and Robin Ellis 

Dave Evancich and Kathy Kirkland 

Gale Hurd 

Gerry and Emily Jones 

Jenepher Lingelbach 

Lawrence and Nancy Master 

Linda Morgens 

North Branch Nature Center 

Ann and Tip Ray 

Monroe and Edwina Scharff 

Laura and William Tobin 

Westmore Association, Inc 

Supporters 
$100 to $499 
Anonymous (8) 

AIG Matching Grants Program 

Peg Ackerson 

Adirondack Research Consortium 

Robert and Karen Allen 

Lee and Carmen Anderson 

Terri Armata 

James and Cheryl Arney 

Ascutney Mountain Audubon Society 

William C. Badger 

Anne  Badgley 

The Bank of America Foundation 

Thomas C. Barber 

Virginia Barlow 

Katherine and Robert Bateson 

David Baxter and Anne Anderson 

Thomas Berriman 

Judy and Bill Bevans 

Louis and Anne Bigliani 

Linda Garrett and Jon Binhammer 

John and Cindy Blackburn 

JC Blewett 

Marilyn Blight 

DB Blockstein 

Gilbert and Hildegarde Bolsterle 

Susan Bonney 

Margaret F. Borden 

Kingsley and Elizabeth Boyd 

Hillel Brandes 

Ann Pibal and Colin Brant 

Margaret Briggs 

John Brodhead and Gina Campoli 

Mr. Henry I. Brown, III 

Susan and Larry Bruce 

Rob Bryan and Tulle Frazer 

Cris Camarra 

Amanda Cannell-Boone 

Josette and Steve Carter 

Dennis Casey and Barb Zander 

Dick and Barb Catlin 

Richard and Ann Chalmers 

Margaret Cheney and Peter Welch 

Anne Cherico 

Children's Fund of the New Hampshire   
    Charitable Foundation -  
        Upper Valley Region 

John and Melanie Clarke 

Coaticook River Water Power Company 

Alan Cody 

Peter Cohen 

Concept2, Inc. Fund 

David and Nancy Corkum 

Bill and Ginger Cotten 

Ruth Crawford 

The Cronkite Family 

Dr. Kevin D. and Valerie Crowley 

Tina Culver 

Anne J. Cummings 

Charles B. Curtis, Jr. 

John Curtis 

Erika and Brian Dade 

Andy and Judy Dales 

Mary Daly 

Dan and Whit's General Store 

Colm Darcy and Carol Radic 

Chip and Alisa Darmstadt 

Charles Davis and Ann Schneider Davis 

Judy Davis 

Ann B. Day 

Michael DeCorte 

Randy Dettmers 

Francis and Carol DeVine 

Matthew and Monica DiMagno 

William and Cynthia Doggett 

Jeffrey Downes 

G. Richard and Bonita Dundas 

Echo Lake Protective Association 

Gordon and Joni Elicker 

Marvin and Susan Elliott 

David and Barbara Ellis 

Elizabeth Evelti 

Gilda Faccio 

Mollie and Henry Fair 

Abbott Fenn 

Anne Fines 

Alice Fleer 

Jim and Susan Ford 

C.J. Frankiewicz 

Conrad Frey 

Carolyn and Milton Frye 

Geoffrey H. Nichols Partners 

Barbara Gibbs 

Jonathan Gibson and Eliza Mabry 

Paula A. Gills 

Arthur Gilman 

Sherrell Gilmartin 

Stephen and Mary Gorman 

Donald Graham and Carol Barr 

Clive Gray 

Phil Gray 

Susan and Dean Greenberg 

Green Mountain Audubon Society 

Marcia and Dick Haas 

Sandy and Edward Hack 

Steve and Sunita Halasz 

Hand Motors 

John and Joan Harding 

The Hardy Family 

Brian Harrington 

Dick and Mari Harter 

George and Jill Helmer 

Richard and Michelle Hicks 

Paul and Patricia Highberg 

Daniel Hildreth 

Kit and Allen Hood 



You make our conservation work possible 
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Mollie and Tom Hoopes 

Jamie and Nancy Horton 

"The Howards" of Newark Pond 

Margaret Hunt 

Ralph and Cathy Hybels 

Carolyn B. Jackson 

Peter A. Johnson and Claire Lyon 

Win and Rita Johnson 

Ken and Karen Kaliski 

Ginny Kauffman 

Albert Key, Jr. and Monica Ray 

Christopher Kibbe 

Doug Kibbe 

Marge and Rich Killian 

Claudia Kinder 

Marjorie and Edward Kirschbaum 

Karen Kluge and Terry Rosenmeier 

Toby P. Kravitz, DDS 

Judy Lam and Jiggs Blackburn 

Cris Lamdin 

Peter Larsen 

Gale Lawrence 

Gert Lepine 

Jeannie Lindheim 

Lois Lorimer and William Sullivan 

Gordon MacFarland 

Bruce R. MacPherson 

John and Carolyn Marsh 

Winifred McDowell 

Jerry and Gretchen McFarland 

Mark and Mary McGrath 

Robert McGuire and Judy Keil 

Holly McKenzie and Robert Martin 

Linde McNamara 

Lynn and Ed McNamara 

Gary and Nancy Meffe 

William Mercia 

Gilles and Jacqueline Molleur 

Mount Holly Community  
    Historical Museum 

Mr. and Mrs. Francis W. Murray 

Ed and Liz Nef 

Frances Niles 

Ninevah Foundation 

Northland Construction Co., Inc. 

The Norwich Inn 

Robin Nuse and Arthur Gardiner 

Pat Nye 

Robert S. Ogden 

Michael O'Leary and Gretchen Cherington 

Kate Olgiati and Dory Rice 

Elinor and George Osborn 

James Osborn 

Margo and Joe Osherenko Foundation 

Lyman and Gill Page 

Tom Parker 

Janice Parsons 

Roger F. Pasquier 

Mr. and Mrs. George W. Peck IV 

Mark Pecker and Betsey McGee 

Vicki and John Peiffer 

Dr. Robert and Jane Perrin 

Joan and Martin Person 

Donald Peterson and Amy Rader 

Lynn and Nancy Peterson 

Susan Peterson 

Thomas Peterson 

Chris and Nissa Petrak 

Nicki Pfister 

Doc and Joan Phillips 

Roy Pilcher 

Lorna and Richard Post 

Barbara Powers 

Frederick  and Eleanor Pratt 

Lisa Miller Purcell 

Karen Pushee and Mark Greenberg 

Robert Qua 

Stu Randall and Mary Phinney 

Ned  Redpath 

Alan and Pat Renfrew 

Craig Repasz 

Mamdouh and Cynthia Riad 

Jennie and Gil Robbins 

David and Sarah Roberts 

Donald and Rebecca Robinson 

Ken and Anne Rosenberg 

Judy Rosovsky 

Jim and Chris Runcie 

Carl and Deb Runge 

Elisabeth Russell 

Rutland County Audubon Society 

Fred and Mary-Em Saar 

Sara Jean Sangdahl 

Albert and Barrie Schultheis 

Jerome and Diana Senturia 

Dr. John M. Severinghaus  
    and Rita Severinghaus 

Li Shen 

Robin Shield 

Shrewsbury Outing Club Members 

Barrett M. Singer Company 

Southeastern Vermont  
    Audubon Society 

Lynn Spensley and Erika de Papp 

St. Johnsbury Animal Hospital 

Peter and Mary Stangel 

Stark Mountain Woodworking Company 

Martha Stauffer 

Betsy T. Stevens 

Brooke Stevens 

Andrew Stewart 

Patricia Stewart 

Dorothy H. Stowe 

Bobbie Summers 

Susan Sussman and Scudder Parker 

Edmond Swanberg, Tory Rhodin  
    and Cora Swanberg 

Gerry and Paul Sweterlitsch 

Shiela Swett 

Jack and Lucy Taylor 

Judith Taylor 

Rollin S. Tebbetts 

Georgena Terry 

Tania Thomas 

Three Tomatoes Trattoria 

Steve Trombulak 

Rod and Betty Vallee 

Kathy and George Van Der Aue 

Susie Vancura 

Vermont Loon Blog 

Vermont Woods Studios, LLC 

Ellen K. Viereck 

Jim and Ginger Visconti 

Ali Wagner 

David and Keay Wagner 

Howard Wagner 

Margery Walker 

Marianne and Michael Walsh 

Jim and Tricia Wasserman 

Thomas and Paulette Watson 

Howie and Sue Wemyss 

Mark and Dawn Werner 

Francis and Patricia Whitcomb 

Adam and Susan Winstanley 

Friends of Wolcott Pond 

Sunny and Mark Wright 

Jan Roy and Steven Young 

Tom Ziobrowski 

Friends 
under $100 

Anonymous (11) 

Clay and Elizabeth Adams 

Myra and Dale Addington 

Lilly Albertsson 

Margaret Allen-Malley  
    and Wallace Malley 

Julia Alvarez and Bill Eichner 

Kathleen S. Anderson 

Tia Anechiarico 

Steve Antell 

Jim and Carol Armstrong 

Jean Arrowsmith 

Anne Aversa 

Frances Aversa 

Elaine and Thomas Bacon 

Charles and Diana Bain 

C. Peter Bankart 

James Barry and Mary Quinton-Barry 

Bill and Susan Bartlet 

Lilias and David Barton 

Elizabeth Bassett and John Pane 

Giff Beaton 

Cassandra Beauvais 

Kristin and Michael Belding 

Dr. and Mrs. Ross T. Bell 

Maureen Benson 

Leslie Bergum 

Bill and Merrill Beveridge 

Gayla Bieksha 

Harry and Sylvia Bingham 

Glenda Bissex 

Tom Bjorkman 

Wendy Blackman 

Margaret and Martin Blane 

Clay Block and Virginia Brack 

Marsha Booker 



Wendy and Charley Conquest 

Ken Copenhaver 

Jim Corven 

Bruce and Cheryl Cox 

Sophia and Frederik Crawford 

Jason and Michaela Crooks 

Sherry Crossley 

William and Marcy Cummings 

Fred and Ann Curran 

Anne Dannenberg 

Betsy Day 

Marilyse de Boissezon Hamm 

Jan and Jennifer Dembinski 

Alexander Dickey 

Courtney Dobyns 

Domus, Inc. 

Bobbye Donohue 

Anne and Derek Drummond 

Kathleen Duclos 

Judith Dunnan 

Janet N. Dyer 

Don Easter 

Patricia Eckels 

Jo-Ann and Norman Ecker 

Beatrice VB Edmands 

Jean Eisenhart 

David and Laura Emerson 

Catherine Emery 

 

Charlotte Encinares 

Evergreen Erb 

Johnny and Joanne Esau 

Janis Falabella 

Fat Rooster Farm 

Sarah Fellows 

June Ficker 

David and Julie Filiberti 

Janina Finsthwait and Kate Frank 

Lionel and Ardys Fisher 

Polly Foley 

Patricia Folsom 

Ernest Franzgrote 

Dod and Susan Fraser 

David and Valerie French 

K and N Fried 

Jonathan Frishtick and Holly Glick 

Amelia Fritz 

Ehrhard Frost 

Clint and Libby Gardner 

Liz and Alan Gee 

Betty Gilbert 

Gary and Margaret Gilbert 

Lou and Cathy Gilbert 

Barry and Lorrie Goldensohn 

Jennifer Gomo 

Rob and Ann Marie Gooch 

Peter and Pamela Grace 

Alan and Kris Graham 

Janet C. Green 

Robert and Suzanne Griffiths 

Shirley K. Griggs 

Dr. Thomas Gutheil 

Steve Hagenbuch and Dana Hudson 

Sheila Halpin 

Joan Harlowe and Brian Kelly 

Joanne Harrison and Judith Wrend 

Martha Harrison 

Greg Hartmann Construction 

Bea Harvey 

Haynes & Garthwaite Architects 

Polly and Chuck Hebble 

Laurie-Helise Heijn 

Joan Heller and Betty Moskowitz 

Oz and Judy Henchel 

Miriam and Jim Henrikson 

Nancy Hersom 

Libby Hillhouse 

Beth Hindmarsh 

Sandra Hoeh 

Margaret and Hudson Holland 

Deborah Holmes 

Frederick and Joyce Holmes 

Paul Holmes 

Tom Honigford and Sharon O'Connor 
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David and Kathleen Hoopes 

Peter T. Hope 

Susan Houston 

Becky Howe 

Joan Howlett and Ann Beaulieu 

Lynda Graham-Barber 

Ruth Hunter 

Paul Ives 

Anne and David Ivey 

Susan and Gerry James 

Ted and Kathy Jastrzembski 

Ruby and Kenneth Jenness 

Tom and Carlyn Jervis 

Becky Johnson 

Scott Johnson 

Edie and Cliff Jones, Jr. 

Peter Jones and Terri Donovan 

Karol Jane Josselyn 

Elizabeth Karet 

Phyllis and Arnold Katz 

Kearney Brothers Carpentry 

Howard and Linda Kelton 

Elizabeth Kennedy 

Wayne Kerchner 

David and Carol Keszey 

Maeve Kim 

Dean and Martha King 

Lindsay Knowlton 

Barbara Kohn 

Ron and Janet Kolar 

Ellen and Gerrit Kouwenhoven 

Kathleen and William Kruesi 

Ken and Renee Kudrak 

Bill and Dianne Kudrez 

Rudolph Kugler 

Linda and Russell Kulas 

Patty Lambert 

Eric and Mary Ellen LaPine 

Sally Laughlin 

David and Patricia Lawlor 

Elizabeth Lee 

Patricia Lee 

Kathy and Peter Leonard 

John Leonard 

Ann Lewis 

Rob and Linda Libby 

Carol Licht 

Brian and Sandi Lincoln 

Crawford and Ann Lincoln 

Ilona Lind 

Bob and Dorina Link 

Katherine Linton 

Marcia Liotard 

Bruce and Karen Lippens 

Julia Lloyd Wright 

Matthew Bourgault 

Karen P.  Bowles 

Mr. and Mrs. Romeo Boyer 

Andy and Sandy Brown 

Beverly M. Brown 

Jim and Judy Brown 

Kristin Brown 

Annie and Jason Brueck 

Lois Eby and David Budbill 

Charles Buell 

Joan Burchenal 

Mrs. Virginia Cadbury 

Kleber and Helen Campbell 

Patricia Campbell 

Ray Canning 

David E. Capen 

Bodo Carey 

Jesse and Brenda Carney 

John and Connie Carpenter 

Simon Carr and Lynn Adams 

Ann B. Carter 

Anne and Mike Cassidy 

Deb and John Caulo 

Charles and Kathryn Chamberlain 

Doreen Chambers 
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